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2003 AGM AGENDA
Tuesday 24th June 2003 

Mile End Santos Stadium

8.00pm
· Receive and confirm the minutes of the last Annual General Meeting and any Special General Meeting held since the last Annual General Meeting.

· Receive and consider the League’s Annual Report which shall contain:

- President’s Annual Report

- Secretary’s Annual Report

- Treasurer’s Annual Report

- Audited Annual Accounts

· Presentation of the audited Annual Accounts and its consideration and adoption.

· Election of Office Bearers as conducted by the appointed Presiding Officer.

The Office Bearers shall be:

- President

- Senior Vice-President

- Junior Vice-President

- Male Athletes’ Representative

- Female Athletes’ Representative

- Coaches’ Representative

- Officials’ Representative

(Please note: Athletes, Coaches and Official Representatives to be nominated and voted upon by only those registered in the sector concerned)

· Appointment of Patrons (Michael Harbison nominated)

and Vice-Patrons (David Grubb, Russell Freeland and Peter Noblet nominated).

· Appointment of the Auditor.

· Fix the Annual Registration Fees.

· Appointment of Life Memberships – 2 nominations (Robbie Ziersch and John Barker)

· Transact any other business affecting the interest and welfare of the League, of which due notice has been given according to the Constitution.

· Address by the incoming President.

· Special Guest Speaker – Marc Colqhoun (Events Corp)
· Close of Meeting
A light supper will be available following the meeting.

Refer to item 1: Copies of 2002 Minutes will be available 30 minutes prior to commencement of meeting.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

The 2002/2003 SA Athletic League season has been a particularly challenging one. Necessarily moving towards a more business oriented philosophy for the conduct of the season, together with meeting the challenges presented in the preparation of the Adelaide Bay Sheffield, the League is very much in a transitional stage. As difficult as that naturally is, it is also a time of real opportunity. The task for the League over the last season has been to set the foundations for meeting the challenges and seizing the opportunities. That task will continue, particularly over the next two to three years. 

In broad terms, the SA Athletic League season splits into two parts, one being the Adelaide Bay Sheffield and the other, the balance of the season. Before addressing the fallout of the move from Colley Reserve, it is appropriate I think, if we are to learn from the experience, to look back, with the benefit of hindsight, to the circumstances of the move. Whilst the League committee was secure with the decision that it took in November 2001, it has been interesting to note the developments that have taken place since that time. Those developments have served to confirm the correctness of the decision and to make clear to the League the individuals and organisations that have the League’s interests at heart. It is also interesting to note that, with the completion of the Local Government elections, the primary causes of the move no longer hold office. 

The effects of the move from Colley Reserve continue to be felt. The difficulties encountered by the sponsorship acquisition entities engaged by the League for the 2001 and 2002 events are confirmation of this. Throughout however, the Committee has worked tirelessly to ensure the success of those events and to lay the foundations for the continuation of that success for future Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnivals. The opportunities that the League now has to develop the event are a direct result of that hard work. 

The League has engaged Events Corp for the sponsorship acquisition of the 2003 Adelaide Bay Sheffield. In addition, the League has established the Adelaide Bay Sheffield committee, which has the sole responsibility of preparing the 2003 event. That committee includes representatives of the League, Events Corp, the SACA and the Adelaide City Council. I am optimistic that the 2003 event will be successful as a spectacle and, importantly, financially. 

The balance of the SA Athletic League season was, in my view, characterised by impressive and strong developments. Across the season, the League worked to establish and cement excellent working relationships with Local Councils and SANFL football clubs for the conduct of various meets. These efforts have already seen a number of meets obtain a security as part of the League’s calendar. Further, the development of the Mt Gambier and Loxton meets are an excellent reflection of the hard work of individuals within the League and the organisations responsible for those events. I think we can justifiably look forward to these meets, together with meets such as Playford, Richmond, Glenelg, Clare and Edwardstown becoming regular and secure parts of the season. 

I take this opportunity to particularly thank the individuals behind each of the Flinders, Plympton, Camden Classic, McKinnon and Flagstaff Hill meets. The efforts that have gone into making these events the continued successes that they are go largely unrecognised, yet they are what our organisation is all about. 

My thanks also to the League committee for their time and input over the course of the season. Invariably it is a thankless task to be involved at this level and to provide the commitment that is asked. I appreciate the efforts of Colin Rowston, Cathy Thurston, Trevor May, Amin Chehade, Kate Fenech, Richard Manthey and Paul Thompson. 

A final thanks also to the League’s officials. I confess that prior to my involvement with the committee, I was not properly appreciative of the outstanding and dedicated service that these people bring to the League meets. I suspect that this was because they were unobtrusive and nothing ever seemed to go wrong. Whilst those qualities remain, it should be acknowledged that it is not by accident. My sincerest thanks and appreciation then, go to them. I hope that they have enjoyed their involvement. 

Finally, I would like to formally recognise in this season’s report, the recent passing of a respected life member of the League, Bill Neil. Bill was a committed and much loved part of the League whose generosity to all athletes, not just his own, was obvious. To his own runners, he was, amongst other things, a teacher, a friend and a father. His record as an athlete and as a coach was outstanding and the League will be very much poorer for his passing. On a personal level, it was a blessing to have known him and a privilege to have had Bill as a mate. I will miss him terribly. 

To all League members, I would like to wish you all the best for the “off-season”. I think we can look forward to an exciting 2003/2004. 

Brendan Golden

President

TREASURER’S REPORT

I wish to report a deficit for the year of $46,943 as compared to a $14,540 deficit in 2001/02.

The main reason for this is the lack of sponsorship for the Adelaide Bay Sheffield (ABS) in 2003. The League engaged consultants who promised much but unfortunately delivered very little. Due to the lack of sponsorship, the League organised a loan with the Mort Daly Running Foundation (MDRF) of $34,000 to allow the 2003 ABS Carnival to proceed. The loan is for a maximum of five years at 6%, however we hope to pay it off within the next 12-18 months based on projections. We thank the MDRF very much for their support and understanding during this tough period.

While the move of the Bay Sheffield to Adelaide Oval has resulted in some short-term difficult financial times for the League, the long-term opportunities of conducting the Bay Sheffield at a world-class venue give the committee optimism for the future. This year the establishment of an ABS committee and the engagement of Events Corp for ABS sponsorship acquisition have meant that the challenge of establishing our major event at Adelaide Oval is well underway. The financial success or otherwise of the ABS this year will determine the future of not only the ABS but also the League.

Due to the poor results of the consultants engaged in 2002, the ABS Carnival made a loss of $25,503, along with the Test Cricket Races, which made a loss of $1,265. All the remaining carnivals made profits ranging from $141 for McKinnon Parade to $1,687 for the Camden Classic.

Member registrations were up 6.06% (or $1,213), which was pleasing, however nominations were down 10.2% (or $3,612). I know for a fact that a number of the second half carnivals clashed with umpiring commitments which unfortunately is unavoidable, but apart from that I am not sure why nominations were down generally. We had very positive feedback overall from the survey we put out about the Carnivals so it appears there must have been a number of athletes which had other commitments that have not been identified.

Most of the general administration expenses were consistent with previous years apart from three main items. These items were:

1) The National Registration Fees of $2,359 paid for the last two years,

2) New tops and hat bands for the Officials of $1,397 which were long overdue

3) A number of signs (total cost $1433) made up to promote the League in particular the ABS of which were placed around the city in December.

I would personally like to thank the committee, in particular Cathy Thurston, for helping me out this year. Although it was not what I expected, it has been a very interesting and challenging year and I have enjoyed being involved. The committee believes the League is now heading in the right direction with the right people involved and I look forward to a successful year in 2003/04 for the League on and off the track.

AMIN CHEHADE

Treasurer

AUDITOR'S REPORT
I have audited the financial statements of the South Australian Athletic League being the Income and Expenditure and Balance Sheet for the year ended 30th April 2003. I have conducted an independent audit of those financial statements in order to express an opinion of them.

My audit has been conducted in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards to provide reasonable assurance as to whether the financial statements are free of misstatement. My procedure included examination on a test basis of evidence supporting the amounts and other disclosures in the financial statements and the evaluation of accounting policies. I report having received all the information and explanations that I required from the South Australian Athletic League. These procedures have been undertaken to form an opinion as to whether in all aspects, the financial statements are presented fairly in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards so as to present a view which is consistent with my understanding of its financial position and the results of its operations.

The audit opinion expressed in the report has been formed on the above basis.

In my opinion, the financial statements present fairly in accordance with accounting standards the financial position of the South Australian Athletic League as at the 30th April 2003.

In my opinion the financial report on which this report is prepared is adequate, given the nature and scope of the activities of the South Australian Athletic League.

G.J. SCHUTZ M.I.A.A.

Auditor

MARKETING/ADMINISTRATION MANAGER’S REPORT

It is hard to believe that the season has come to an end. Having served two years of my apprenticeship with the League, it is with much pleasure that I submit my report to you.

Registrations

Our Registration break-up (showing comparison of the previous season) is as follows:

CATEGORY




2002/2003

2001/2002 

Associate




8


16

Coach
 (incl. 6 athlete/coaches)

14


15

Country




10


11

First Year Athletes



27


34

Life Members (4 coaches incl.)

19


19

Officials (incl. 3 volunteers)

24


23

Open (incl. 26 Self Trained+4 women)
181


127



Over 35s (incl. 2 self trained)

9


5

Under 18’s one day registrations

9


0

Under 20’s (incl. 1 self trained)

40


42

Women (incl. 3 self trained)

27


35

TOTAL




368


327 

This is an increase of 12.53% compared to 2001/2002 Season. However, whilst we show an increase in some areas of membership, we would like to see an increase in categories Over 35s, Women, First Year, Under 20s and of course Officials.  

There was no official membership drive for this season; however, plans are already afoot to increase our numbers for our coming season. I would like to take this opportunity to appeal to all our members to contribute to a membership drive by introducing one new member each. The competition this season was very good. With more members it could be even better.

Prizemoney:

Prize money for the season amounted to the grand total of $103,440.00. This sum was an excellent achievement, in view of the hard economic times. It has been increasingly difficult to obtain sponsorship funding. One of the ways in which the League has received funding assistance for prizemoney is with the in creased involvement of local Councils and Football clubs.  

Events

The Program provided for a variety of events which included

Category

2002/2003


2001/2002

Women

39



35

Open


65



58

Novice

15



13

Under 20

16



13

Under 18

3



0

Over 35s

19



18 

Overall an increase of 20 more races across the board.

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Mort Daly Running Foundation once again provided the League with $9,700.00 in prize money for the season.  Our thanks to Russell Freeland, Phil Daws, Les Brown and Frank McHugh as carers of the trust fund for providing the League with such a substantial contribution.

Statistics

Comparison figures of entries, 2000/2001, 2001/2002 and 2002/2003 Season 

Carnival

2000/2001
2001/2002 
2002/2003 
Percentage

Henley

247

244

197

(19.2%)

Flinders

260

221

184

(16.74%)

Camden

312

235

234

(00.4%)

Mt Gambier



285

304

6.25%

Colley


355

326 Ad Oval  258

(20.85%)

Salisbury

327

339

250

(26.25%)

Plympton

322

303

286

(5.61%)

Bay Sheffield

689

720

749

4.02%


McKinnon

216

202

175

(13.36%)

Cousin Jack

265

224

219

(2.23%)

Camden Classic
269

253

250

(1.18%)

Clare


245

230

216

(6.08%)

Colley


233

   Glenelg
176



Loxton



234

246

5.12%

Flagstaff

226

202

185

(8.41%)


Sub Total


4018

3929

Cricket Races January

    24

 24

Adelaide City Mile




 21

Dec. Cricket Races




 54

AFL  AAMI Stadium



 
20

Murray Bridge Gift




 37

Telstra Invitation




  8





Total

           3966
4042

4093

Once again, even after much consultation and planning, a couple of meetings clashed with Athletics SA but we were able to overcome these problems by altering the start time of our event. Already we are doing our best to ensure minimal clashes with the 2003/2004 program.

Adelaide Bay Sheffield

The staging of this event at Adelaide Oval for the second time was a much less stressful exercise. In fact, I can confidently say it was very successful. Following our hectic 2001 Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival at Adelaide Oval, it was certainly a lot easier. Just having a whole year to plan instead of 6 weeks was a plus. I have no doubt that as the years go by it will only get better. The Committee has been on a huge learning curve and each year we have learnt by our mistakes. Already, this coming Adelaide Bay Sheffield 2003 is shaping up to be the biggest and best yet.

Program

Although we lost our carnival at Salisbury, we were very fortunate to replace it with a meeting at Central Districts Football Oval, which was supported by Playford Council. This carnival has the capacity to grow and already we are planning more involvement with the Central Districts Football Club.

Another change this season was the move to Australia Day weekend carnival at Edwardstown in conjunction with the Sturt Holdfast Marion Cycling Club. The Marion Council, incorporating the Cousin Jack and Cousin Jenny Gifts as part of the Program, supported this event. Until such time as we can see our way clear to get the Cousin Jack back to the Iron Triangle, this is an excellent alternative.

A change of venue to Richmond Oval for the Western Districts event also proved to be a successful move with the support of the West Adelaide Football Club.

The Mort Daly Running Foundation supported the pre-Adelaide Bay Sheffield event at Adelaide Oval and it has been decided that for all future years this event will be attributed to Mort Daly Running Foundation.

McKinnon Parade have had a change of venue to Pulteney Grammar Oval at South Terrace and the future looks hopeful that this will continue, working in conjunction with the Pulteney Grammar School.

Finally, Brighton Athletic Club have joined in our season program, along with the support of the Glenelg Football Club, and held a very successful inaugural carnival at Glenelg Football Oval. This event was very well organised and we look forward to many more to come. 

All the events of the season went very well and were well supported by the athletes.

Alliances

Throughout this past 12 months we have formed some excellent new alliances with a number of organisations. We have an association with organisations such as Athletics SA, SA Little Athletics Association, Athletics Australia, Adelaide City Council, SA Cricket Association, SA Great, Sport SA, Adelaide Convention & Tourism Authority, Dept of Human Resources, Australian Major Events, Office for Recreation, Sport & Racing, West Adelaide Football Club, City of West Torrens, City of Playford, City of Loxton & Waikerie. Furthermore, the League has formed additional alliances with Events Corp., SA Aboriginal Sport & Recreation Association, Rundle Mall Management, Marion Council, Central Districts Football Club, Glenelg Football Club, The Murray Bridge Racing Club, City of Onkaparinga, the Spastic Centre of South Australia and the Adelaide Crows Football Club. The League will continue to work with all of these organisations, building a solid future for our sport in South Australia.

Thank You

As always I have some words of appreciation I would like to convey. A lot of members would not be fully aware of some of the people that work behind the scenes to assist the League. I hope that I do not miss anyone out in this tribute, and, if I do, I sincerely apologise and thank you.

Firstly, my thanks to the Committee for their assistance. Throughout the season I work closely with each member of the committee. I thank them for their time and support over the past year.

As part of my job I have had the unique pleasure of working with our happy band of volunteer officials. As I mentioned earlier, five officials have retired at the end of this season so I am desperately looking for volunteers to replace them. After most carnivals the officials usually relax over a meal together, this has been a wonderful opportunity for me to get to know them all better and I have enjoyed their friendship as well as appreciate their tremendous commitment to the League.

The League produces five editions of Track News each season, two nomination booklets, an Annual Report, Adelaide Bay Sheffield Handicap details, Promotional brochures campaigning for new membership and Adelaide Bay Sheffield promotional material. All these publications require mailing. Over the past year I have been very fortunate to be able to call on people to assist with working on these mailouts. Thank you to Marilyn James, Keith Aiston, Rex Thompson, Jackie Chehade, Amin Chehade, Keith Patching, Colin Jones, Lynette Viney for all your help for the many thousands of letters you have packed into those awful plastic sleeves!

I would like to thank Russell Freeland for his invaluable advice and assistance. Russell has been ‘always available’ to assist me in many areas. In addition to his superb knowledge of the workings of the League, Russell has also helped out with marking several grounds. This job takes two people a minimum of 2-3 hours and can be pretty tiring on hot days. Not only that, when marking has to be done in country areas, Russell has always been very obliging and made the trip to the specific area to advise and assist our host with ground measuring and marking. Thank you Russell.

This whole season has been run without the luxury of having an Equipment Manager on hand. However, thanks to the loyalty and concern of one ‘John Barker’ the League has been rescued. Towards the end of the season I was beginning to develop a complex about ringing the Barker household to ask for help, again!! Not once did John let me down and members need to know that each week, before a carnival, John had to go to Henley to collect the trailer from storage, then take it to the carnival, then work for 2 hours helping to set up all the equipment for the event. We need to consider that in the case of having a carnival at, for example at Flagstaff Hill, he drives from Seacliff Park to Henley, then to Flagstaff Hill. After the carnival, John then assists with the packing up of all the equipment. The trailer is then returned to Henley, and then (after the Officials have dinner etc.) he goes home to Seacliff Park. This equates to approximately 9-10 hours devoted to each carnival. Not to mention country meetings. Also, along with Russell and recently, Bernie Tippins, John has marked most of the ovals for this past season. Not bad for someone that was supposed to have retired from the League!

In addition, thanks to Barbara Barker for washing the colours throughout the season. I have never had to ask Barbara to do this; she has willingly taken this job on to help the League. Thank you both for everything you do for the League.

Members we need to be reminded of just how much time and effort many people put into the League to contribute to the success of each carnival.  With all of the above, on behalf of ALL the athletes and members, I would like to pay tribute to all these wonderful people for their total commitment to the South Australian Athletic League, without whom, there would be no League.  

One special thanks go to Athletics SA for helping us out at our Clare carnival.  As we had no means of transporting the equipment trailer, (JB was away for a week), they kindly offered their assistance of the use of their vehicle which was driven by Graham Davis.  This is a prime example of what working together is all about and on behalf of the SA Athletic League we thank ASA.

Last but certainly not least, thank you to all the Coaches and Athletes. After all, without you, there would be no need for volunteers as there would be no League. Thank you to those coaches, clubs and stables that performed their obligations, i.e. set-up etc., it certainly made my job easier knowing I could rely on your help. There were only a couple of clubs that let us down. Our Clare meeting was a bit of a struggle, but thanks to Paul Young who stepped in and helped out. To the athletes, I hope the past season was enjoyable for you and that we can continue to make it even better this coming season. It has been great getting to know you all and I look forward to next season. I have one request, next year “bring a friend” and help increase our numbers. See you all again at the start of the 2003/2004 season.

CATHY THURSTON

Administration/Marketing Manager

PROGRAMMING REPORT

This season the Programming Committee was made up of a Chairperson (Colin Rowston), Male Athletes Rep (Amin Chehade), Female Athletes Rep (Kate Fenech), Officials Rep (Trevor May) and Coaches Rep (Greg Adams/Richard Manthey). We met on a number of occasions to discuss the schedule of meetings, the distribution of races and the allocation of prizemoney for the season. Recommendations from these meetings were ratified by the Management Committee and communicated to clubs and members in due course.

The League continues to develop a solid structure for its programming as several meetings are building well respected traditions of their own. The future for the meetings relies on the hard work of all involved and it is fantastic to see so many clubs and other supporters helping the League in these endeavours.

Season 2002/2003 was another season to remember, with 15 standard meetings and 2 series of Adelaide Oval cricket races. The following is a summary of these events:

RICHMOND – 13 October 2002

Organised by the Western Districts Athletics Club, the opening meeting of the season had a new location at Richmond Oval this year due to the fact that Henley Oval was unavailable. Nathan Hoare and Erin Hewitt won the feature sprints, while Matthew Fenech showed a sign of things to come with a win in the 1600m Open. Jessica Kemp won the 300m Under 20s final in a race that was named after former West Adelaide footballer and SA Athletic League runner Jake Watson. With the assistance of Doug Thomas and the West Adelaide Football Club, this meeting will continue next season but in the second half of the season.

FLINDERS – 27 October 2002
The picturesque Flinders University Oval saw a number of top performances, including Duncan Tippins (200m Bill Ross Memorial), Amanda Viney (200m Women) and Dale Engler (3200m David Abbott Memorial). Eventual O35s’ Athlete of the Season Mark Barnett won the 800m O35/Women’s race, which had been added to the program for the first time. The Flinders Athletic Club is once again planning to conduct its popular meeting at the beginning of next season.

ADELAIDE OVAL – 10 November 2002

While it was initially intended to hold this meeting at Adelaide Oval Number 2, the SACA kindly offered the use of Adelaide Oval Number 1 for the day. The “pre-Adelaide Bay Sheffield meeting” gave runners an opportunity to experience the conditions for our major meeting six weeks later. The main sprints, programmed over 100 metres to suit the Adelaide Oval Number 2, were won by Billy Todd and Erin Hewitt, while promising youngster Robbie James won his first race with the League in the 70m Novice final. It is hoped that the Adelaide Oval will be available for similar meetings in the future but this will depend on programming for cricket matches.

CAMDEN MORT DALY MEET – 15 November 2002

As has become the case in recent years, the Mort Daly Running Foundation fully funded the November night meeting at Camden Oval. After an absence due to injury, Mark Faulkner returned to competition with a win in the Mort Daly Gift, with eventual Adelaide Bay Sheffield finalists Tim Johnson and Mark Ormrod filling the placings. Erin Hewitt (120m Women), Robbie James (120m U20) and Mark Barnett (120m U20) all won to continue their top seasons. Chris Burckhardt achieved a remarkable feat, winning the Mort Daly 400m Open final for the third time in 3 years. It is important to note that the Mort Daly Running Foundation continues to not only fund this meeting but many other races during our season and, for this, all runners and coaches should be forever grateful.

TEST CRICKET RACES – 23/24 November 2002

In an attempt to further promote the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival, a new initiative this season was to run races at the Test Cricket. Sprinters competed over 300 metres, with Mark Faulkner and Deborah Searle victorious. Middle distance athletes competed in the League’s inaugural Adelaide City Mile, which started at the corner of Rundle Mall and Gawler Place and finished on Adelaide Oval during the lunch break of the cricket. With some minor changes to be made next season, it is hoped that these races can continue.

MT GAMBIER – 30 November 2002

Another magnificent track greeted South Australian and Victorian athletes who travelled to the South-East for the meeting, which is now seen as the major lead-up to the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival. Victorian Matthew Callard won the Mt Gambier Gift, while Erin Hewitt continued her fantastic form to win her 4th sash for the season. Two locals won races during the day much to the delight of spectators – Dale Engler (1600m Backmarkers) and Nikki Donnelly (800m O35/Women). The meeting was again organised by an enthusiastic committee in Mt Gambier and supported by organisations such as the Mt Gambier Council and Charlies Diner. An increase in nominations compared to 2001 was a pleasing trend.

PLAYFORD – 8 December 2002
Following the news that the Salisbury North Gift was unable to go ahead due to a rise in insurance fees, the Playford Council enthusiastically supported a new meeting at Elizabeth (NAP) Oval. Mark Faulkner narrowly beat Ben McLean in a thrilling Gift final finish, while Claire Turley (70m Women) and Matthew Fenech (800m Open) both won during the day as a good sign of their hopes for the 2002 Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival. A number of plans have been discussed by the Playford Gift organisers to build on the success of the 2002 meeting to ensure a presence is maintained in the northern suburbs.

PLYMPTON – 15 December 2002

Thanks to Ron Moyle and the Plympton Sports and Recreation Club, the traditional final meeting before the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival at Plympton continues to have good nominations and quality racing. The 2002 meeting saw Mark Ormrod win the Plympton Gift, while Claire Turley was the winner of the women’s sprint. Todd Bateman burst onto the scene with a victory in the 120m Under 20s final, while Hayden Cook was impressive over 1000m. The appearance of John Dawkins, who had been suffering ill health in previous months, inspired Flagstaff Hill Athletics Club runners Brad Harrison and Ben Crawford to victory.

ADELAIDE BAY SHEFFIELD – 27/28 December 2002

For the second time, the SA Athletic League’s major race meeting was held at the magnificent Adelaide Oval under lights on December 27 and 28. Nigerian athlete Ambrose Ezenwa comfortably won the historic Sheffield sprint, while Claire Turley continued her good form to hold off her rivals in the 120m Women’s Gift. Matthew Fenech was awarded the Frank McHugh trophy after winning the 800m Open and 1600m Backmarkers finals. While overall nomination numbers were slightly down, the entries for the main sprint were up 10% on the previous year. Following the completion of the 2002 event, planning for the 2003 Carnival began immediately with the appointment of Events Corp to the role of Sponsorship Acquisition, along with the formation of an Adelaide Bay Sheffield committee.

ONE DAY CRICKET RACES – 17/19 January 2003

The national 400m invitation series was again organised through Great Big Events and the Australian Cricket Board, with two Adelaide heats giving male and female runners a chance to compete for good prizemoney and the chance to represent the state in the national final. Mark Ormrod and Amin Chehade were the heat winners, with Amin Chehade going on to run 2nd in the national final at the MCG a week later.

EDWARDSTOWN – 27 January 2003
A combined athletics and cycling event at Edwardstown Oval was lauded as a great success, with the traditional Australia Day cycling meeting joining in with the Cousin Jack Gift athletics meeting previously held in the Yorke Peninsula and Camden Oval. Youngster Damien Byrne added his name to the list of Cousin Jack winners, while Kate Mandalovic won the Cousin Jenny Gift. Damien Pryer was the winner of the only 3200m Open race for the second half of the season. Thanks must go to the Edwardstown Cycling Club and the Marion Council for helping to begin what will hopefully be a long-term association with the League.

CAMDEN CLASSIC – 2 February 2003

The Camden Athletic Club hosted its 24th Annual Carnival, with a number of interstate visitors again making the trip across to Adelaide for the weekend. Ben McLean became the first ever back-to-back winner of the 400m Camden Classic, while Lee Myatt won a thrilling 400m Women’s Classic ahead of Anne Fearnley. Dale Millard scored a narrow victory in the 400m O35s final – his first win in 25 years. The Past Winner Dinner was held this year at Sammy Fish Café at the Holdfast Shores with this social event becoming an important lead up to the race day.

LOXTON – 22 February 2003
For the second year in a row, many athletes and coaches enjoyed competing at Loxton in front of a good-sized crowd while racing for the second biggest overall prizemoney in the League’s season. The combination with the Mardi-Gras Festival helps to make this meeting a success, with the move to racing under lights a popular one with runners and spectators. Brad Letton was the winner of the feature sprint over 120m, while Jenna Burbidge won the biggest race of her career in the women’s sprint. The decision to have two divisions of the 1000m races increased the amount of nominations for these races, with David Haigh winning the “A” division and Ben Crawford the “B” division. As this meeting will always fall on the last weekend in February, it appears that next year’s meeting will clash with the national titles. Nevertheless the League is confident that the majority of runners will support the meeting in 2004 and that such clashes are unlikely in the future.

PULTENEY – 2 March 2003

The McKinnon Parade Athletics Club decided for the first time to conduct their meeting in the Parklands opposite Pulteney School, with the move considered a great success. David Barber took out the 1600m “McKinnon Mile”, while meeting organiser Mark Barnett tasted further success in the 400m O35s final. Mark Simons was the winner of the 100m Open – a win that proved to be the last sash of a runner coached by Bill Neil, who passed away only a few weeks later after a battle with leukaemia. This meeting looks like continuing to flourish at this location and a greater involvement with Pulteney School appears likely which will be fantastic for the sport.

GLENELG – 14 March 2003
In combination with the Glenelg Football Club’s Season Launch, this twilight meeting saw an emotional Glenelg Gift win for Kane Harrison, who had attended his grandfather’s funeral only a few hours earlier. Joining Kane on the dais was his twin brother Aaron who had helped the Brighton Athletic Club to host this meeting. Other highlights of the night included Tom Hassell’s 550m win off the backmark and a double win for Sue Sheppard in the 100m and 550m women’s events. Following its success in 2003, it is hoped that this meeting can establish itself as an important part of the League’s calendar in March.

CLARE – 29 March 2003
A small but hard working committee in Clare ensured the 2003 Clare Cup meeting went ahead, with athletes, officials and other supporters enjoying the opportunity to visit one of South Australia’s popular country towns. Winner of the feature sprints were Tim Johnson and Sue Sheppard, while Western Districts and McKinnon Parade were the winners of the two club relay events.

FLAGSTAFF – 6 April 2003
John LeRay and his team at the Flagstaff Hill Athletics Club hosted their 8th Annual meeting – an important lead up for South Australian runners competing at Stawell during Easter. Craig Hams announced his intention to retire after a win in the Pioneer Gift, while Elle Watson broke through for her first win in the Women’s Gift. In other highlights, Steve Wilson (550m Open) and Matthew Fenech (1600m Open) continued their fine seasons.

The programming committee is already well into planning for the 2003/2004 Season, with feedback from runners, coaches, officials and part administrators taken on board.

Thank you to all those who made the past season such a memorable one.

COLIN ROWSTON

Programming Committee Chairperson
OFFICIALS’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

Season 2002/03 has seen another successful season and in what are fairly difficult economic times, members can be assured that League Officials have contributed in a wide variety of ways in minimizing costs. The SA Athletic League has been very fortunate that both Russell Freeland and John Barker have been an asset in their efforts with track management issues and in particular the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival.

The retirement this season of Wally and Pat Fountain, Graeme O’Dea and Mary Breward will require the SA Athletic League to recruit new people to fill the roles that enable the carnivals to function at the highest level. It is always very gratifying when interstate officials discuss the various carnivals and comment how they look forward to attending the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival to see the standard of officiating – on time and no fuss.

To the organizers of both the Mt Gambier and Loxton meets, I thank you sincerely on behalf of all SA Athletic League officials for the hospitality and assistance given by you and your various committees.

Those officials involved with the judging once again did a fine job. Thanks to Ward Swansson on the video, Phil, Wally and Graeme on the stand, Rex and Liberato on the computer and Dennis Letton on the recorder.  

The starting officials appreciated the efforts of all runners for their prompt and courteous conduct at the start line. Special thanks to Brian, Brenda, Colin, Charlie and John for making this season a pleasure to be involved. Thanks also to Nita Noble, Carmen Fenech and Barbara Barker for excellent job of issuing colours during the season. One innovation this year that assisted operations was the provision of event scratchings to the starters prior to heats and the starters would like to say a particular thanks to Mary Breward in appreciation of her efforts in this function.

In my role as Chief Steward and Handicapper, I would like to say a big thank you to Robbie Ziersch who worked tirelessly all season, not only with the handicapping, but marking the circular track at most meetings.

In regards to the handicapping, there were very few incidents that resulted in prolonged enquiries, other than issues surrounding the Appeals process. This process will be formalized by a documented procedure aimed at documenting fundamental issues/ performances, thereby allowing the Appeals personnel a simpler assessment of merit of application. The Handicapping panel is seeking an earlier declaration of Adelaide Bay Sheffield marks to facilitate appeals well before day of actual carnival. 

I thank those members who were responding to enquiries or charges for the manner in which they were resolved. Thanks also to the Runner’s Representative Amin Chehade and Coaches’ Representative Richard Manthey for reporting on members concerns which translated into very few arriving at committee level.

I would also like to acknowledge the support given to the Stewards’ function by Paul Thompson who greatly assisted in a variety of ways and quite often at short notice.

In closing, I would, on behalf of the members, say thank you to all the volunteers that helped with photocopying and sundry duties in our time of need. Thanks again.

TREVOR MAY

Officials’ Representative
FEMALE ATHLETES’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

This is my first year as Women’s Representative for the South Australian Athletic League and I chose to be in this role because I would like to see women’s professional running progress into great things.

However this was not the year it was going to happen. In the 2001/2002 season there was approximately 51 registered women athletes. I feel this was a good strong amount to allow competitive running between women. However, in the 2002/2003 season there were 27 registered women competing in South Australia. This is down almost 50% on the previous year. There is no real answer why it is down, but it is obvious that some major recruiting of female athletes is needed in order for women’s running to be made into a great spectacle and to be looked upon as a respectable force. 

One issue that was raised was the programming of the women’s events at the Adelaide Bay Sheffield. The programming committee will be closely looking at the scheduling of the women events to allow the women to perform their best in all events.

The highlight of the women’s running I feel was the 2003 Camden Classic. With a top field including runners over from Victoria, the standard of the race was a credit to the winner Lee Myatt who won the race in superb style.

I would like to thank Cathy, Brendan and Colin for their support over the season and I look forward to continuing this position in the future and trying to improve the standard of running the women have to offer.

KATE FENECH

Female Athletes’ Representative
MALE ATHLETES’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

Things are definitely moving forward with the SA Athletic League after a review of the 2002/03 Season. With five new events/venues introduced and with Loxton and Mt Gambier in their second year, there was an overwhelming positive response with the season as a whole.

With the support of the SANFL, thanks must go to West Adelaide, Central Districts and the Glenelg Football Clubs for hosting their respective events and particularly to the sponsors involved. Edwardstown was great with the atmosphere of the cycling races in conjunction with the running and the Test Cricket Races was a great innovation, especially with the City Mile. This type of exposure to the League was very good.

It was fantastic to have the opportunity to run the Pre ABS on Adelaide Oval (as opposed to Oval No. 2) as I am sure it gave the athletes a chance to familiarise themselves with the track. I hope we are allowed to compete on the main oval again next season.

There were about six issues brought to my attention with four of them relating to the ABS and in particular the scheduling of events and the acceptance/scratching of races. The Committee addressed all the issues and responded accordingly. The Committee has looked at these issues for next year’s ABS and will make every effort that these particular issues are not repeated.

In summary, I personally thought it was a great season and am looking forward to next year in anticipation.

To all athletes, hope you have a good, injury free, pre season and I will see you out on the track!

AMIN CHEHADE

Male Athletes’ Representative

COACHES’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

I joined the South Australian Athletic League Management Committee mid-season 2002/2003, after the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival, due to the resignation of Greg Adams.

Due to the timing, the only major issues and feedback that I have been asked to report on behalf of our coaches, was in relation to the Adelaide Bay Sheffield Carnival. This mostly involved protesting procedures and a few concerns that really related to handicapping.

It is of great benefit to have the opportunity to voice your opinions and concerns toward the development and future sustainability of your Sporting Organisation. Everybody’s support toward the League is imperative to the continued development of our organisation, both structurally and financially. A sport like this does not run (pun) on its own and the many people that volunteer their time deserve a huge thank you from us all, but as usual, more are always needed.

As a part of development, we are putting out a small flyer with the contact details of our Coaches. The aim of this is to fast track contact from potential athletes wanting to join a Club or squad in their appropriate area. Development and expansion is in everyone’s best interest.

Going into the 2003/2004 season, I am prepared and available to take any of your genuine concerns and initiatives to the committee, for the benefits of our Organisation (Individual Handicapping is not appropriate).

It is with great sadness that we move into the new season without one of the sports great personalities and dedicated coaches. The passing of Bill Neil has touched the hearts of many people and I know that he will be sadly missed.

I am looking forward to the new season and wish everybody all the very best for the break, training and the winter season.

Good luck to you all.

RICHARD MANTHEY

Coaches’ Representative
LIFE MEMBERS
1971

H Hancock*

1972

G G Adams

1976

C Shea*

1979

M D Daly Snr*

1979

K Patching

1980

E W Neil*

1981

E Holder*

1981

D Horstler*

1981

P C Wilson*

1982

R K Kitto

1983

K B L Brown*

1983

L O'Donoghue*

1987

B L Wilson

1988

L J Brown

1988

P R Young

1989

L G Caspers

1990

M P Wilson

1992

F T McHugh

1992

M J Karutz

1993

T S R Cotton

1994

R T Freeland

1994

B C Hart

1995

R E Thompson

1995

K Aiston

1998

R H Gray

1998

A J Green

1999

P Daws
2001

T J May
*Deceased
2002/2003 MEMBERS

Adams, Rebecca
Ahladas, Seymour
Aiello, Gaetano
Apostolou, Michelle
Arkit, Ashley
Arkit, Alicia
Atkins, Kylie
Attenborough, Crystal
Baker, Anna
Barber, David
Barker, Barbara
Barker, John
Barnett, Mark
Barry, Shannon
Barry, Terry
Basford, Jamie
Bateman, Todd
Beames, Matthew
Beck, Andrew
Bertelsmeier, Michael
Beveridge, Mark
Bishop, Adam
Bishop, Lynton
Blieschke, Jeremy
Boase, Graham
Bosch, PJ
Boult, Dianne
Bowie, William
Bravey, Peter
Brennan, Peter
Breward, Mary
Brown, Paul
Bryant, Warwick
Buckler, Michael
Burbidge, Jenna
Burckhardt, Chris
Burckhardt, Leon
Burckhardt, Michelle
Burr, Alex
Burt, Samuel
Butler, Stephen
Byrne, Damien
Calvert, Phil
Camilleri, Andrew
Carey, Chris
Cartwright, Brett
Chambers, Karen
Chandler, Andrew
Chehade, Amin
Chehade, Jackie
Cheney, Darcy
Cleland, James
Cleland, Michael
Clements, Christy
Collings, Joel
Comas, Jonathon
Cook, Rhett
Cook, Hayden
Cousins, Matthew
Crawford, Ben
Creasey, Jonathan
Czaban, Luke
Daley, James
Dawkins, John
Dawson, Darren
Denehy, Greg
Dickenson, Bill
Didyk, Adam
Didyk, Kristian
Diercks, Steve
Diercks, Marg
Diercks, Tony
Donnelly, Nikki
Donnelly, Alby
Douglas, David
Downing, Marcus
Dunn, Abbey
Dunn, Sam
Engler, Dale
English, Ken
Evans, Michael
Fallon, Matthew
Faulkner, Mark
Fenech, Kate
Fenech, Joanne
Fenech, Matthew
Fenech, Charlie
Ferber, Matthew
Ferber, Gary
Fieldler, Nick
Flesfadar, Daniel
Fountain, Craig
Fountain, Pat
Fountain, Wally
French, John
Fuller, Neil
Garreffa, Steven
Golden, Brendan
Gorringe, Robin
Grimwade, Shane
Gross, David
Hamood, Toni
Hams, Craig
Hancock, Tyson
Hancock, Ryan
Hancock, Gary
Hane, Michael
Harrison, Aaron
Harrison, Brad
Harrison, Kane
Hassell, Tom
Hede, Matthew
Henderson, Paul
Hewitt, Erin
Hewton, John
Hicks, Dylan
Hoare, Nathan
Hodge, Leanne
Hodges, Chris
Hogg, Sam
Holland, Trevor
Hortin, Daryl
Howson, Mark
Hutchings, Daniel
Icolaro, Liberato
James, Robbie
Jamieson, Brad
Janko, Jo
Johnson, Tim
Jokic, Milorad
Jones, Colin
Kemp, Jessica
Kerley, Ashleigh
Killian, Brian
Killicoat, Michael
Killmier, Robert
Kowal, Daniel
Krimphove, Katrin
Kupke, Donna
Lane, Padraig
Lange, Mark
Lee, Kevin
Lee, Camille
Lehmann, Paula
LeRay, John
Letton, Bradley
Letton, Kim
Letton, Denis
Liptak, Patrick
Lowe, Suzanne
Lussu, Luca
Mack, James
Mader, Sam
Mallinson, Belinda
Mandalovic, Kate
Mangos, Nick
Manthey, Richard
Marangon, Damien
Massey-Harvey, Jordan
Matena, Daniel
Maxwell, Cameron
May, Travis
McAuliffe, Terry
McCann, Chris
McCarthur, Shanan
McHugh, Matthew
McKenzie, Shane
McLean, Ben
McMahon, Aaron
McMahon, Jordan
McMaster, Peter
Meade, Anthony
Meekins, Kirsty
Milbank, Zac
Millard, Daniel
Millard, Dale
Miller, Stan
Molyneux, Paul
Morgan, Kym
Morris, John
Morrison, Matthew
Moss, Daniel
Moss, Shane
Mouri Nkeng, Anne Marie
Mudge, Jane
Mugford, Todd
Myatt, Lee
Naqvi, Jeffrey
Naylor, Margaret
Neil, Bill
Nelson, Matthew
Neve, Jason
Nield, Nicole
Nissen, Anthony
Nitschke, Michael
Noble, Jason
Noble, Nita
Noblet, James
Northway, Matthew
Norton, Christian
Obst, Damian
O'Connor, Anthony
O'Dea, Graeme
Ormrod, Mark
Osborne, Leah
Owen, Tony
Palmer, David
Partland, Warren
Patterson, David
Pearce, Bob
Pearl, Brenda
Penhall, Matthew
Podger, Abel
Potts, Ken
Pounsett, Adrian
Pryer, Damien
Ramm, Patrick
Ramsey, Brendan
Reddaway, Ian
Ricketts, Colin
Roberts, Lisa
Roe, Andrew
Rose, David
Rosser, Joshua
Rowston, Colin
Ryder, Shaun
Sandison, Ashley
Sboro, Mario
Sboro, Claudio
Scheepers, Jaap
Schreier, Toby
Schutz, Brad
Scott, Tony
Searle, Deborah
Semmler, Dan
Shean, Wade
Sheehy, Keith
Sheppard, Sue
Sheppard, Randall
Simons, Mark
Sims, Jarrod
Smith, David
Smith, Kyle
Smith, Linden
Starrs, Adam
Steele, Andrew
Stevenson, Stuart
Stewart, Thomas
Stewart, Adam
Swansson, Ward
Symons, Greg
Symons, Tony
Taylor, Sally
Thiele, Shane
Thomas, Hal
Thompson, Gary
Thompson, Paul
Thompson, Adam
Thomson, Mark
Thurston, John
Thurston, Cathy
Tippins, Duncan
Tippins, Bernie
Tobin, Clint
Todd, Billy
Tohl, Damian
Tohl, Anthony
Travers, David
Troiano, Geoff
Tucker, Phillip
Turley, Claire
Uduma, Idika
Valenti, Joe
Van der Kolk, Mark
Van Heer-Murphy, Tania
Versace, Luke
Viney, Amanda
Viney, Lynette
Vlachos, Chris
Von Bertouch, Matt
Walker, Shaun
Ward-Hanes, Sharon
Watson, Elle
Webb, Katrina
Webber, Bradley
Weekley, Tim
Wenzel, Nick
Williams, Richard
Wilson, Steven
Wilson, Darren
Wilson, Tony
Wilson, Tim
Witty, Brian
Wright, Thomas
Wright, Ben
Wujek, David
Wyatt, Linden
Young, Paul
Zeuner, Gary
Zeuner, Cheryl
Ziersch, Robert
2002/2003 SPONSORS
RICHMOND (13/10/02)

Fielders

Mort Daly Running Foundation
SA Brewing Company

Tip Top Dry Cleaning

West Adelaide Football Club

FLINDERS (27/10/02)

Aberfoyle Hub Tavern

Call Direct

Galpin Engler Bruins and Dempsey

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Piccadilly Spring Water

Warwick Fabrics

Zinfandel Tea Rooms

PRE-ABS ADELAIDE OVAL (10/11/02)

Mort Daly Running Foundation
CAMDEN MORT DALY MEET (15/11/02)

Mort Daly Running Foundation

MT GAMBIER (30/11/02)

Charlie’s Diner

Baxter Hire

Boults Logging

Fimmels First National

Galpin Engler Bruins and Dempsey Accountants
Gambier Radiator Service/Radiator Australia

Green Triangle Recyclers

Mt Gambier Moteliers Association

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Northcare Phyio Centre

South West Freight

The Gambier Hotel

The Park Hotel

PLAYFORD (8/12/02)
City of Playford

Autobarn

Levett Engineering

Mort Daly Running Foundation

North East Isuzu

Priority Engineering

St Andrews Estate

Tundarri Sales and Service

PLYMPTON (15/12/02)

BSG

Carlton United Brewery

International Oysters

Morphett Arms Hotel

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Plympton Sports and Recreation Club

Southern Cross Meats

Southern Snack Food

South Plympton Bakehouse

ADELAIDE BAY SHEFFIELD

(27 & 28/12/02)

Adelaide City Council

Channel 7

Coca Cola

Copyworld

Mort Daly Running Foundation

New Balance

Royal Wolf Containers

South Australian Tourism Commission

Virgin Blue

EDWARDSTOWN (27/1/03)

Mort Daly Running Foundation

City of Marion

CAMDEN CLASSIC (2/2/03)

Coopers Brewery

Aberfoyle Hub Tavern

AFC Accounting

Boomerang Travel

Chehade Brothers

City of West Torrens

Coca Cola

Eastern Textile Traders

Endeavour Print

Foxy Fibres

Glenelg Gateway Apartments

Holdfast Hotel

McAvaney & Co

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Sammys on the Marina

SANFL Umpires Association

SANFL Umpiring Department

Sealink

Woodville Foodland

Zest

Numerous Camden Classic Supporters

LOXTON (22/2/03)

Nippys

Banrock Station

Big River Foodland

BP Fruit

Coca Cola

Loxton Hotel

Loxton Irrigation

Loxton Waikerie Council

Kearney Financial Services

McGuigan Simeon Wines Limited

Riverland Business Machines

Riverland Ford

Riverland Premier Sports

South Australian Tourism Commission

Viva Olives

West End

PULTENEY (2/3/03)

Cadbury

Cavan Hotel

Holdfast Insurance

Joggers World

Mort Daly Running Foundation

North Adelaide Foodland

Tradelink

Virgin Blue

GLENELG (14/3/03)

Fasta Pasta, Brighton

Frostbites

Glenelg Football Club

Hamilton Holden

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Phil McMahon Real Estate

Sportsmed

CLARE (29/3/03)

Northern Argus

The Mid North Games Committee

Armagh Insurance and Financial Services

Bentley’s Hotel

Clare Pharmacy

Clare Valley Toyota

Dunstan’s Electrical

Edwards Real Estate

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Seven Hill Hotel

Surf Where

FLAGSTAFF HILL (6/4/03)

Pioneer Concrete

The City of Onkaparinga

Aberfoyle Hub Tavern

All Silk – Glenelg

Belair Turf

Berrivale – Iso Sport Drinks

Charlesworth Nuts

Chemmart – Flagstaff Hill

Colonnades and Southern Cross Newsagencies

Copyworld

Double J Photographics

Flagstaff Hill Community Centre

Grounds and Gardens

Harvest Liquor Flagstaff Hill

Hobos Menswear

Hub Blockbuster – Aberfoyle Park

Jacksons Auto Repairs

Les Ellison Painting

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Need A Bin

Piccadilly Natural Springs

Radiators Australia

Repco Auto Parts

SA Brewing

Smart Choice Foods

Southern Hills Little Athletics

Southland Mitsubishi

The Australian Coffee Co

